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Good morning. 

My name is Carol Webb and this is the hearing 

for AC 16-7, IEPA versus James Reichert Limited 

Family Partnership. This is June 8, 2016, and 

we are beginning at 10:30 a.m. 

There are no members of the 

public present although we do have with us John 

Richardson, who is the acting manager of field 

operations for the Bureau of Land with the 

Illinois EPA and we also have our court reporter's 

mo ther visiting with u s today. Nice to h ave you 

here. 

In this c ase, the Agency alleges 

tha t responde nt violate d Sect ions 2 1 (p) (1), (p ) (3 ) ' 

and (p) ( 7) of the Environmental Protection Act at a 

site l ocated at 1406 Cornell Street , i n Marion, 

Williamson County. 

The Pollution Control Board 

members will make the final dec i s i on i n this 

case . My purpose i s to conduct t h e hearing 

' 

I 

' 

: 

~ 

I 

,, 

i 

in a neutral a nd orderl y manner so that we have I' 

a clear record of the proceedings. 

This hearing was noticed 

pursu a nt to the Act and the Board ' s r u les a nd 
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will be conducted pursuant to Sections 101.600 

through 101.632 of the Board's procedural rules. 

At this time I will ask the 

parties to please make their appearances on the 

record. 

MS. RYAN: Michelle Ryan, Special 

Assistant Attorney General for the Illinois 

Environmental Protection Agency. 

I have my formal appearance. 

Do you want your own copy? That's the original . 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Okay. 

MR. OSMAN: Ronald E. Osman on 

behalf of the respondent, James Reichert, LFP, 

Limited Fami ly Partne rship. My e ntry o f appearance 

is already in the file. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Yes. Thank 

you. 

Are there a ny p re l i minary matters 

to discuss on the record? 

(No r espons e . ) : 
.: 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB : Okay . Wou ld :: 

the Agenc y like to make an opening statement? 

MS . RYAN : Yes . 
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0 P E N I N G S T A T E M E N T 

by Ms. Ryan 

We believe that the evidence 

t oday will show that on November 4, 2015, open 

dumping resulting in litter, open burning and 

the deposition of construction or demolition 

debris occurred at a property located at 140 6 

Cornell Street, Mar i on , known as the Reichert 

James LFP Cornell Street property. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Would the 

responden t li ke to make any opening s tatements? 

MR. OSMAN: Yes, yes. Thank you. 

0 P E N I N G S T A T E M E N T 

by Mr . Osman 

The -- there are several --

several problems with this particular claim here . 

First off , Mr. Reichert, they ' ve alleged that h e 

h as caused o r allowed t o be caused open dumping 

with litter , open burning and general construction 

mate rial to be depos i ted o n p r operty 

t h at ' s owned by hi s f amil y limite d partn e rship. 

There will be no evidence 

present ed to the Pollution Control Board t h at 

Mr . Re iche rt kne w that t here was any dumping , 
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1 if there was. There will be no evidence that 

2 shows that he allowed it. 

3 In addition to that, there 

4 will be no evidence that shows there was any 

5 general construction debris or material on the 

6 site at any time. 

7 So we look forward to hearing 

8 the State's evidence and witnesses, if any, and 

9 we will allow the Pollution Control Board to 

10 make a decision. Mr. Reichert will be testifying. 

11 HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Thank you . 

12 MR. OSMAN: Thank you. 

13 HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Ms. Ryan, 

14 you may call your first witness . . 

15 MS. RYAN: I will call Maggie 

' 16 Stevenson . 

17 HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Would t h e 

1 8 court reporter please swear in the witness? 

1 9 

2 0 

2 1 

22 

23 

2 4 

THE COURT REPORTER: Ra i se your right I 

h a nd. 

I• 
Do you swear the tes timony you a r e 1: 

I' 
about to give is t h e truth, t he whole truth and 

nothing but the t ruth, so help you God? 

MS. STEVENSON: Yes . 
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(Witness sworn.) 

WHEREUPON: 

M A G G I E S T E V E N S 0 N 

called as a witness herein, having been first duly 

sworn, deposeth and saith as follows: 

D I R E C T E X A M I N A T I 0 N 

by Ms. Ryan 

Q. Can you state your name and spe ll 

your last name for the court reporter, please? 

A. Yes. Maggie Stevenson, 

S-T-E-V-E-N-S- 0 - N. 

Q. What is your j o b? 

A. I'm A fi e ld i n spector in Mari o n 

regi o n a l o ffi ce . 

Q. How long have you been a field 

inspector for the Mari o n regional o ffi ce ? 

A. Since 2 00 6 . 

Q. And what a r e your du t i es a s a f i eld 

insp e c t o r? 

A . We r espond to compla ints . We do 

h azardo u s waste i nspec t i ons , tire ins pection s 

and genera l fa c ili ty inspect i o n s . 

Q. In t he ye a r s t hat you' ve spen t 

as a f i e l d inspector , a p prox i mate l y h o w ma n y 

L. A . Cou rt Repo r t e rs , LLC 
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inspections have you conducted? 

A. Approximately 100 a year. 

Q. What's your educational background? 

A. I have a degree in environmental 

chemistry. 

Q. From? 

A. From -- it changed names. ISU. 

Sorry. 

Q. It's okay. Do you have any other 

training besides that degree ? 

A. Training t hat's b een o ffe r ed b y 

the agency in how to conduct inspections and 

hazardous waste a nd I also do the OSHA h azardous 

HAZWOPER training. 

Q. Are you familiar with the property 

l ocated at 140 6 Co rnell Stree t in Marion known a s 

the Re iche rt James LFP Cornel l St ree t prope rty? 

A. Ye s . 

Q. And is that p roperty l oca t ed within 

t h e city of Mar i o n ? 

A. Yes , it is . 

Q. Who owns t hat p r operty? 

A. The James Reich e r t Limited Fa mily 

Partnersh ip . 
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Q. How many inspections have you 

conducted at this property? 

A. Four. 

Q. Four? 

(Document marked as Agency 

Exhibit No. 1 for identification , 

6/8/16.) 

BY MS. RYAN: 

Q. I'm going to hand you what I have 

marked for identification as Exhibit 1. Can you 

tell me if y ou rec ogni ze t his doc ume nt? 

(Document tendered 

to the witness.) 

BY THE WITNE SS : 

A. Yes. 

BY MS. RYAN: 

Q. What i s i t? 

A. I t ' s t h e open dump i n spection 

che c kli s t and it' s the inspection pack e t . 

Q. Can you rev iew the pages i n t hi s 

document? 

A. Uh-huh. Ye s . 

Q. Is it a fa ir, accurate and complete 

copy of you r r e port from Novemb e r 4 , 2 015? 

L. A. Court Reporte r s , LLC 
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A. Yes, it is. 

Q. Can you describe the property that 

we are discussing generally? 

A. It's a warehouse rental type of 

property. It has a metal building in the front 

and it's divided into two sections, an A and a 

B unit. It has a gravel parking lot on each 

side. 

Q. Who took the photograph that's 

attached to this inspection? 

A. I did. 

Q. And what does it show? 

A. It shows c harred metals and a lot 

of n a ils a nd the n it s h ows burnt materia l that 

is that looked like wood. 

Q. Fo r reference here, the larger 

pieces of metal, do you h ave any information 

on what t h at material is? 

A. Thos e are satel lite me t al holders 

that hold satellite dishes up for things like 

Dish TV, Direct TV, that type of t hing . 

Q. And can you i dentify the nails in 

this photograph for u s? 

A. Yes . The r e are a lo t of the m. The y 

L.A. Court Reporters , LLC 
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are little rust colored -- little rust colored 

marks that are in the charred wood material. 

Q. Approximatel y what size nails 

would you say these are? Not by nail size 

necessarily, but by inches, if you can? 

A. The y are probab ly an inch and 

a half, two inches. 

Q. Does this photograph accurately 

depict what you saw at the property on November 

4, 2015? 

A . Yes. 

Q. When was this report generated? 

A . On November 4th. 

Q. Does Illinois EPA ke e p these 

repo r ts in the regular course o f its bus iness ? 

A. Yes . 

Q. Is it the r egu l ar course o f 

Illinois EPA business to ma ke s u c h records at or 

reasonably after the event reflected thereon? 

A . Ye s. 

MS . RYAN: I h a v e n o f urthe r 

questions. 

you . 

HEARI NG OFFICER WEBB : 
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Mr. Osman? 

C R 0 S S - E X A M I N A T I 0 N 

by Mr. Osman 

Q. Okay. Ms. Stevenson, in your 

report, which is your Exhibit 1, attached to 

that report is a narrative inspection report; 

is that correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And before I go into that, 

you found that -- in this report, you found what 

violations of the Illinois EPA? 

A. 2l(p) (1), 2l(p) (3), 2l(p) (7). 

Q. Okay. And could you tell me what 

21 (p) (1) is? 

A. Litter. 

Q . 0 kay . And 21 ( p) ( 3 ) ? 

A. Scavenging. 

Q • 0 kay . And 21 ( p ) ( 7 ) ? 

A. Demolition debris. 

Q. Okay. And what is the definition 

of demolition debris? 

A. The definition of demolition 

debris is any type of construction type of 

material, dimensional lumber, those types of 

L.A. Court Reporters, LLC 
312-419-9292 

Electronically signed by Lori Asauskas (201-002-602-9536) d89ded23-ec84-4c8c-8703-6640b04c0bab 



( 
1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

1 6 

1 7 

18 

1 9 

2 0 

2 1 

22 

23 

24 

L 

June 8, 2016 

Page 1 4 

things. 

Q. Okay. Are you familiar with the 

definition in Section 415 ILCS 5 of the Illinois 

Environmental Protection Act? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you would agree that that 

would be the def i nition that would control what 

general construction materia l is? 

A. Not completely, but that's what 

it is in essence to what I f ound at t he site. 

Q. Well, what other definition of 

general construction material -- general 

construction o r demolition debris would one 

u se oth e r than the d e finiti on in 41 5? 

A. No. That's an interpretat i on, 

so t o speak. 

Q. You vi e w Section 41 5 ILCS 5/3 . 160 

as to be a n interpretation? 

A. No . 

Q. Okay . What is it then? 

A. What I gave you an interpretation of 

that. 

Q. Okay . Al l r ight . Do you believe 

do you h a d a ny e vide n ce t hat t hi s mate rial t h a t 

L. A. Court Reporters , LLC 
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you saw on November 3rd resulted from construction? 

Do you have any evidence that the material there 

resulted from construction debris? 

A. I wouldn't say necessarily 

construction. 

Q. Remodeling? 

A. Remodeling. 

Q. Okay. Remodeling what? 

A. The inside of that unit was rented 

to a satellite company and I guess they either 

went out of business or they moved locations. So 

they had left things inside the building. 

Q. Let's probe at that a little bit. 

You said I guess. Tell me what evidence you have 

that anything that you saw on the site on November 

3rd that was a result of remodeling? 
. 

A. It wasn't a result of remodeling, 

so to speak. It was a result of demolition. 

Q. Okay. So --

' A. Remodeling maybe for the next 

tenant. 

Q. Well, remodeling maybe, but please 

tell me what evidence you have of that other than I' 

your assumption? 

-
L.A. Court Reporters, LLC 
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1 A. I have a picture of open burning 

2 and materials related to satellite. 

3 Q. Okay. All right. So you don't 

4 have any evidence or you don't have any pictures 

5 of anything that would indicate that there was 

6 remodeling or repair, do you? 

7 A. I think I do. 

8 Q. Okay. And that -- and the only 

9 thing you're pointing to is the photographs; is 

10 that correct? 

11 A. Correct. 

12 Q. Okay. All right. Now, did you 

13 see anything if that photograph that leads you 

14 to believe that there were bricks there? 

15 A. 

16 Q. 

17 A. 

18 Q. 

19 A. 

20 Q. 

21 A. 

22 Q. 

23 A. 

24 Q. 

No. 

Concrete? 

No. 

Other masonry material? 

No. 

Soil? 

No. 

Okay. Rock? 

It's on a gravel parking lot. 

But do you have any evidence to 

L.A. Court Reporters, LLC 
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1 show that that rock was deposited there or came 

2 from some other site? 

3 A. No. 

4 Q. Wood? 

5 A. Yes. 

6 Q. Okay. And what do you show in 

7 the photograph that shows that there was wood? 

8 A. Charred material. That's what 

9 the black is all around on the ground. 

10 Q. Okay. And how do you know that 

11 that charred material came from one of the 

12 enumerated sections out of the definition? 

13 Could it have been wood from 

14 something other than construction, remodeling 

15 or repair? 

16 A. Such as pallets? 

17 Q. Okay. Well, I don't know. I'm 

18 asking you. I mean 

19 A. I have a statement that stated 

20 that a phone call was made to Unit A stating 

21 that Mr. Reichert had given notice that he 

22 was going to be burning pallets and such in 

23 the back. 

24 Q. Okay. All right. Well, we're 

L.A. Court Reporters, LLC 
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g o ing t o get into that . Now , would a p allet 

be contained in t he definiti on -- in your 

opinion, would the pallet b e contained in the 

de finition o f general con s tru c t i o n o r demolition 

debris? 

A. Yes . 

Q. Okay . How c l osely have you l ooked 

a t that de fini t i on , Ms. Stevenso n ? 

A. I've looked at it closely . 

Q. Be f o r e you charged Mr . Reichert 

wi t h t h is , did you look a t t h i s de f ini t ion to 

see if, in fact, a pallet, if that's what you 

b e lieve wa s the r e , would actually b e general 

cons truc t ion ma t er i al? 

A. It' s the burning o f dimen sional 

lumber. So it would f a l l int o t hat category , 

yes . 

Q . I t woul d f a ll into (c ) (7 ) (s i c ) ? 

A. Yes . 

Q. I me an , (p ) (7 ) I ' m sor ry ? 

A. 2 1 (p ) (7 ) 

Q . Okay . Le t' s j u st l ook a t 21(p ) (7 ) 

f o r the r ecord here so t hey d on ' t h a ve to l ook it 

up . Tell me wha t it says . 

L. A. Cour t Re p o r ters , LLC 
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A. You want me t o tell you word-fo r-wo r d 

what it says? 

Q. Yes, I do. 

A. No , I cannot. 

Q. Okay . Well, t h en let's j u st put 

it into the reco r d . Let me find it. It's right 

h e r e . Well, I must have l e f t the d e fi ni tio n fr om 

(p) ( 7 ) on my de s k. I apo l ogize . Oh, no . He r e 

it is. Okay. 

All right . I'm go ing t o s h ow 

you wh at I highligh ted . That ' s the only copy 

that I have. I'll put that i nto evid e nce. I'm 

going to s h ow you a copy o f a portio n of 415 I LCS 

5/21, wh ich is 2 1 (p ) (1 ) through (7 ). So coul d 

y o u t e ll me what (p ) (1) read s ? Can you tell me 

how (p ) (1) reads? 

A. Yes . It reads , " I n v i olation of 

subdi vis i on (a ) of t hi s section, causes o r al l ow 

the open dump ing of a n y waste in a manner whi c h 

results i n any of the fol l owing occurrences at 

t h e dump site . " Numbe r o ne is litter . 

Q. Okay. Tha n k you . Number t h ree? 

A. Number t h ree is open burning . 

Q. And number seven? 
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1 A. Number seven is a deposition of 

2 general construction or demolition debris as 

3 defined 3.160(a) of this Act or defined in 

4 Section 3.160(b) of this Act. 

5 Q. Okay. Now, I believe that (b) 

6 is not Section 3.0(b) is not concerned--

7 that's clean construction material, correct? 

8 A. Correct. 

9 Q. And you don't think from your 

10 photograph that there was any clean construction 

11 material there; is that correct? 

12 A. No. 

13 Q. You believe then that the pallets 

14 that were allegedly burned would have been the 

15 general construction or demolition debris? 

16 A. Yes. 

17 Q. Okay. And do you know where the 

18 pallets came from? 

19 A. Not specifically as far as whether 

20 they came from in the building or whether they 

21 were brought from off-site. 

22 Q. Okay. Did you ever see any pallets? 

23 

24 

A. No. I saw the remnants of what --

there's a lot of nails there. There was a lot 

- ·-
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burned. 

Q. Okay. So do you believe that 

pallets are the only wood products that have 

nails in them? 

A. No. I also believe that these 

have screws in them and that they were attached 

to pieces of wood. 

Q. Okay. All right. But again, you 

don't have any evidence where the pallets came 

from? 

A. No. 

Q. Or even if there were any pallets 

there? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. All right. Now then, in 

your inspection, in the summary, if you would 

look at that, please, it says, "This inspection 

was in response to documentation submitted in 

response to a noncompliance advisory letter." 

Do you see that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. So was there a noncompliance 

advisory letter sent out to Mr. Reichert? 

A. Yes, there was. 
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Q. Do you have a copy of that in your 

file? 

A. I don't know. No. 

Q. Do you know when it was sent? 

A. It was sent in October of 2015. 

Q. Okay. So was there an inspection 

then before November 4, 2015? 

A. Yes, there was. 

Q. Okay. And do you have a copy of that 

inspection? 

A. That would be the notice of compliance 

advisory. 

Q. But before you sent that out, you 

would have gone to the property and inspected it; 

would you not? 

A. 

Q. 

that? 

A. 

Q. 

it? 

A. 

her to. 

Yes, I would. 

Okay. Well, do you have copies of 

Not with me. 

Is there a reason you didn't bring 

Because it's not pertinent. 

MS. RYAN: Because I didn't tell 
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1 BY MR. OSMAN: 

2 Q. All right. Now, did you send that 

3 noncompliance letter certified? 

4 A. No. 

5 Q. And do you 

6 A. Oh, wait a minute. I might have. 

7 I don't recall. 

8 Q. Okay. Well, at the time of the 

9 October inspection, what did you see? 

10 A. I saw nails and charred wood, evidence 

11 that open burning had taken place on the property. 

12 Q. All right. Did you take pictures in 

13 October? 

14 A. I did, but it did not turn out. 

15 Q. Okay. Well, would you say that your 

16 October inspection showed the same as your November 

17 inspection in your photographs? 

18 A. No. In November, there had been 

19 added material and that was the bigger satellite 

20 bars. 

21 Q. Okay. So the inspection was in 

22 response to documentation submitted in response 

23 to a noncompliance advisory letter. Who responded 

24 to the noncompliance advisory letter? 
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1 A. Airgas. 

2 Q. Okay. 

3 A. The tenants from Unit 1. 

4 Q. And what in what manner did they 

5 respond, in writing or verbally? 

6 A. Both . 

7 Q. Okay. 

8 A. And requested a meetin g . 

9 Q. And did you bring copies o f your 

10 notes from those meetings? 

11 A. No. 

12 Q. Okay . So the noncompliance advisory 

13 l et t er then was n o t sent to Mr. Reichert ; i s that 

14 c o rre ct? 

15 A. Yes, it was, as a property owner. 

16 Q. And do you have that documentation 

17 in y our fil e s? 

1 8 A . Yes . 

19 Q. Okay . Well, did you e ver talk wi t h 

2 0 Mr . Reiche rt abou t you r Oc t ober ins p ect ion ? 

2 1 A . I don't know if I talked to h im 

2 2 about the October inspectio n , but I know that 

23 I d e f i n i te l y talke d to him about the Novembe r 

2 4 i n spect i on. 
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Q. Okay. All right. And who at 

Airgas did you talk with? 

A. I talked with their Director of 

Environmental Safety. He actually flew in for 

a meeting from out of state and I talked to their 

manager of their office here. 

Q. Okay. Did you make notes of those 

meetings? 

A. I have documentation from those 

meetings, yes. 

Q. What is documentation? What does that 

mean? 

A. Written statements that they provided 

to me. 

Q. All right. Now, it says here that 

the documentation substantiated the open of burning 

of waste located behind Unit B. 

A. Correct. 

Q. Do you say see that? 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. Okay. So that's in your documentation 

from Airgas? 

-

A. Yes. 

Q. All right. So two people were 
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1 interviewed. That's the two people you told 

2 me about. Do you remember their names? 

3 A. No, I don't because I' v e got 

4 them written down in the inspect i on report 

5 from October. 

6 Q. Okay. All right. As best as 

7 you can remember, tell me wha t the Airgas 

8 e nvironmental person told you? 

9 A. The environment al perso n to ld me 

1 0 that that was not part o f their r e ntal propert y 

11 a n d before I had come to meet with them over in 

1 2 Marion , they had discussed it and the manager 

1 3 was not t here the day I went for the October 

1 4 ins p e ct i on , but she wa s the re whe n I went b ack 

15 per the request f o r the meeting . 

16 Sh e told me that she h ad 

17 r ece i ved a phon e call fr om Mr. Re i c h e r t s aying 

1 8 t hat t h e y were going to b e bu rning pallets in 

1 9 the back and h e just wanted t o g i ve her notice 

2 0 of t hat . 

2 1 

22 

23 

2 4 

Q. Okay . Anyth i ng e l se? 

A. The environme ntal directo r told 

me t hat if t hey h a d d one any k i nd o f open burning 

o n t h e i r property that wou l d b e a seve re safety 
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1 violation on their part. 

2 Q. And were you impressed by that? 

3 A. No. I'm just telling you what he 

4 said. You asked me. 

5 Q. So that's the only thing he added 

6 to your investigation was if there were burning, 

7 it would be serious; is that correct? 

8 A. Well, that's just a summation of 

9 what he said. 

10 Q. Okay. Well, what, if anything, 

11 did he tell you that you based your decision 

12 on that Mr. Reichert caused this burning? 

13 A. They gave me written statements. 

14 Q. They gave you written statements 

15 from them? 

16 A. Yes. 

17 Q. Okay. And in the environmental 

18 first, we're talking about the environmental 

19 person, in his written statement, did he say 

20 that Mr. Reichert was the one that did the 

21 burning? 

22 A. Their environmental person versus 

23 their manager? 

24 Q. Yes. 
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1 A. Who receiv ed the phon e call? 

2 Q. Yes, absolutel y . 

3 A . He b elieved what the man a ger said 

4 was true. 

5 Q. Okay. So anyth ing he told you was 

6 based upon what the manager said? 

7 A. Yes . 

8 Q. Okay . All right. So you didn't 

9 talk t o the manager when 

10 A. Ye s, I did. 

11 Q. Well , wa i t a mi nute . Li sten to my 

12 questio n. You didn't talk t o the manager until 

13 November ? 

1 4 A. No . I talked to t h e manager i n 

15 October when they respon ded. They had 15 days 

16 to respond. 

17 Q. Okay . So she was n' t there at t h e 

18 inspection? 

19 A. At t h e in s p ection. 

2 0 Q. Okay . And then she responded . What 

21 d i d she tell you? 

22 A. Sh e t o ld me that Mr. Re i chert h a d 

23 called t h e m to notify t h e m t hat h e was going to be 

24 burning pallets out in t h e b ack. 
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And did she tell you when this took 

She said it was either in May or 

4 June if I remember correctly. Yes, it was May 

5 or June. She couldn't remember the exact date 

6 that he had called. 

7 Q. All right. Did she tell you anything 

8 else? 

9 A. No, not that I can think of. 

10 Q. Did she say anything about having 

11 any kind of a conflict with Mr. Reichert in 

12 regards to their rental unit? 

13 A. No. They did not have any conflict 

14 that they let me in on. 

15 Q. Well, what else did you do, if 

16 anything, to confirm that what she told you was 

17 the truth? 

18 A. I took their written statements and 

19 I have a photograph showing that open burning had 

20 been taking place at the property. 

21 Q. Okay. But other than what she told 

22 you allegedly, you don't have any evidence that 

23 Mr. Reichert was actually on the phone with the 

24 manager, correct? 
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1 A. No. 

2 Q. Okay. We don't have the manager's 

3 statement, correct? 

4 A. It's in the file. 

5 Q. Okay. It says, "Satellite images 

6 taken on May 18th indicate a waste pile similar to 

7 that o f open burning located in the same location 

8 as Photo 001." Do you see that? 

9 A. Yes. 

10 Q. Is that the attachment to that? 

11 A. Yes . That's t he site map and it 

12 doesn't do very well in black and white. 

13 Q. All right. So this was Ma y 18th. 

14 Now , are you indicating here, Ms . St evenson , 

15 that the waste pile -- it says, "Similar to that 

16 of open burning," are you say ing that it looked 

17 like your photograph fr om the November inspection 

18 or are you saying that it was prior to it b e ing 

19 burned? 

2 0 A. No . I 'm saying that i t looked 

2 1 similar to a n opening burning pile similar to what 

22 I would have seen. 

23 Q. Okay . So then t h e open burning 

24 would h ave had to t a ke place prior to May 18th; 
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is that correct? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Okay. And you further say that 

the waste burn was left at the premises by a 

previous tenant in Unit B, a TV satellite 

installation company, correct? 

A. I say according to the occupant 

in Unit A. 

Q. Okay. So that would have been the 

manager? 

A. That would have been the manager. 

Q. Okay. So she did tell you other 

things other than a -- about the phone call of 

Mr. Reichert? 

A. It was in her statement. 

Q. Okay. And then she says -- and 

then you say, "and the respondent." Who are you 

referring to there? 

A. "And the respondent chose to burn 

the waste instead of dispose of it properly." 

Mr. Reichert is the respondent. 

Q. Well, didn't you send the 

noncompliance letter out to Airgas? 

A. Yes, I did. 

L.A. Court Reporters, LLC 
312-419-9292 

Electronically signed by Lori Asauskas (201-002-602-9536) d89ded23-ec84-4c8c-8703-6640b04c0bab 



l 

June 8, 2016 

Page 32 

1 Q. Weren't they a respondent als o ? 

2 A. Not after they said that t hey 

3 didn't have an open burn and that they d istinguished 

4 that t here were two rental un its the re at the 

5 time that the incident happened. 

6 Q. Okay . Did the y give you a ny 

7 didn' t they giv e you copies o f their lease o r 

8 a nything ? 

9 A. No . 

10 Q. You just as sumed tha t wh at they 

1 1 t o l d you wa s t h e t ru t h ? 

12 A. I t oo k their wo rd for it since 

1 3 they h ave a b i g b u siness s i gn u p there . 

14 Q. Okay . 

15 A. And the Williams o n Count y tax 

16 asse s s o r ' s o ff ice h as tha t prop e r ty owned by 

1 7 Mr . Re i c h e rt . 

1 8 Q. Oka y . All r i ght . We ll, I 'm just 

1 9 try i ng t o fi gure out on what bas i s you d r opped 

2 0 the m a s a r esp onde n t . 

21 

22 

23 

2 4 

A . I dropped t h e m whe n I understood 

wh e r e t he ir property -- tha t t h ey onl y r e nted 

Unit A a nd in b ack o f t h e i r u nit , t hey have a 

lean- to b ac k t h e re wi t h compressed gas cylin d e rs . 
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On the other side of that is right where the 

open burning took place. Now, in my estimation, 

if you were running a cylinder gas type of company 

and you stored cylinders back there ful l of gasses, 

wouldn't it be kind of silly to burn right next to 

it? 

Q. Okay. Well, you know, we're getting 

assumptions upon hearsay upon assumptions. Okay? 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. Now, I want you to please just answer 

my quest i ons with fac ts . 

Now, on what basis did you drop 

Airgas as a respondent? 

MS . RYAN: Objection, asked 

and answered. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: One last 

time . 

BY THE WITNESS : 

A. I dropped them when they gave me 

the writte n statements a nd I met with them over 

at t h e ir Uni t A and t hey e xpl ained wha t part 

o f the sect i o n was their lease and then they 

explai ned what u sed to be i n t h e Secti on B lease . 
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BY MR. OSMAN: 

Q. Okay. Now, if you would look at 

your picture from your November 4th i n spection 

A. Uh-huh . 

Q. -- you identified the metal pieces 

as being satellite -- piece s of satelli t e? 

A. Yes . 

Q. Okay . Now , t el l me other tha n the 

statement that was made -- a l legedly made, that 

we d on't h a ve, t ha t wa s made by the manager, what 

evi den ce you have t h at Mr. Re i c hert h ad a n ything 

to do with placing whatever this metal was or 

burning it, t e l l me what other e vide nce you have? 

A. I don' t have any evidence t hat 

Mr. Rei c hert did it himself. 

Q. Okay. 

A. But i t i s the property owner . 

Q. Okay . We ll, what -- other t h an 

bein g t h e propert y owne r , what e v idence do 

you h ave t hat h e allowed it to be done by his 

tenants? 

A. The prop erty owner i s responsib l e 

for whatever takes p l ace o n h i s property . 

Q. We ll , tha t ' s going t o b e for 
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1 A. The burning took plac e on his 

2 property. 

3 Q. Okay . That's going to be for 

4 the Pollution Con t rol Board t o determin e. 

5 Am I understanding y o u 

6 correctly that in your position as an inspector 

7 that you believ e t hat just becaus e s ome o ne is a 

8 property owner they then are liable f o r c ausing 

9 any of the violations of the Illinois EPA? 

10 A. Yes. 

11 Q. Okay . And who a d v i sed you o f 

12 that? 

1 3 A. My management. 

14 Q. Who is your manageme nt ? 

15 A. My management is -- I have had 

1 6 three man a g e rs in Marion a nd one out of 

1 7 Spr i ngfi e l d. My c u rrent manager i s John 

18 Ri c h a rdson. 

1 9 Q. Okay . Do you have -- d i d you 

2 0 receive a directive from any of these managers 

21 that said that? 

22 A. Yes . That ' s the int e rpretat i on. 

23 Q. Okay . And do you r e member whe n you 

2 4 r e ceived i t ? 
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1 A. It started in 2006 in February. 

2 So I would say it was 2006, February. 

3 Q. Okay. So it matters not what 

4 the landowners knows, did, just as long as 

5 somebody does something that violates the IEPA 

6 on their property, they are liable? 

7 A. Yes. 

8 Q. Okay. Before today, Ms. Stevenson, 

9 have you ever met Mr. Reichert? 

10 No. A. 

Q. 11 Have you ever issued him or any of 

his other 12 companies notice of non-compliance in 

13 the past? 

14 Yes. A. 

Q. 15 Did you get any directive from 

16 anyone on your management team to inspect 

17 Mr. Reichert's property? 

18 A . No. 

19 Q. Let me look at my notes. I may be 

20 done. 

21 Now, you did a reinspection of 

22 this property; did you not? 

23 A. 

24 inspection 

Electronically signed by Lori Asauskas (201-002-602-9536) 
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1 too much snow still on the ground and I couldn't 

2 see. 

3 Q. Okay. Well, when was that? 

4 A. December, after a phone call from 

5 Mr. Reichert saying that he had it cleaned up. 

6 Q. Okay. Well, what else did 

7 Mr. Reichert tell you on the phone call? 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

MS. RYAN: Objection, relevance. 

MR. OSMAN: I don't even know 

to respond to that. 

MS. RYAN: I don't see how it's 

relevant to the occurrence on November 

4, 2015, when it happened after the event. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: After 

the -- after this report? 

MS. RYAN: Right. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: After the 

inspection reporter? 

MS. RYAN: Yes. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: It's not 

usually -- your question should be related 

to the inspection report that's at issue 

in the case. If you are going somewhere 

with it, I'll give you a little leeway, 
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but I don't know where -- it's really 

anything that happened after is not 

considered relevant. 

MR. OSMAN: Okay. You will 

have it for another day, I guess. 

BY MR. OSMAN: 

Q. Now, did you do any testing of the 

soil? 

A. No. 

Q. So then there is no allegation of 

any kind that there was hazardous material there, 

correct? 

A. Not to my knowledge. 

Q. Well, is there or not? 

A. I did not allege that there was 

hazardous waste at the site. 

Q. Okay. If you would have thought 

that there would have been, you would have tested 

it, wouldn't you? 

A. I would have either asked my 

supervisor if I should test it or there are 

many times that we put in the notice that the 

respondent needs to test and prove that it has 

no hazardous waste, but I did not ask that. 
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Q. Okay. Now, let's go back again 

and try to ask this question a little better. 

How many times have you talked 

with Mr. Reichert in regards to this clean-up? 

A. Once. 

Q. Okay. And when was that? 

A. I believe it was in December before 

I went back for the first recheck. 

Q. Okay. And what did he tell you? 

A. Well, first of all, he said who he 

was and then he said he had it cleaned up and 

then he laughed and said I can't believe you 

even sent me a notice for this or a summation 

of that. 

Q. Okay. Now, in the photograph 

that's attached to your November how big 

an area are we concerned with here? 

A. Probably this particular area 

is probably, I don't know, maybe five-foot by 

six-foot. 

MR. OSMAN: No further 

questions. Thank you. 
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E X A M I N A T I 0 N 

by Ms. Ryan 

Q. Okay. Where is the location of 

this burn pile in relation to the units on the 

property? 

A. It's actually in back of Unit B 

and very near the line of what is between A and 

B. There's a lean-to that has the gas cylinders 

in it and then maybe three, four, five feet over 

is the burn pile from that lean-to. 

Q. If it's behind Unit B, why didn't 

you send the non-compliance advisory to the tenant 

in Unit B? 

A. Because I didn't realize it was a 

separate unit. 

Q. Was there a tenant in Unit B when 

you were out there in October? 

A. When I first went out, I do not 

believe there was a tenant in there. I did not 

notice a sign or anything like that. I thought 

that whole building was Airgas. 

Q. There was just the one sign for 

Airgas out there? 

A. Yes. 
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1 Q. Now, in your experience with open 

2 burning, you had experience with open burning at 

3 open sites before? 

4 A. Yes. 

5 Q. And have you had experience with 

6 the remnants of open burning including metal 

7 remnants? 

8 A. Yes. 

9 Q. In your experience, metal tends not 

10 to burn, is that not correct? 

11 A. Correct. 

12 Q. Then what would be the purpose of 

13 burning metal? 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

MR. OSMAN: Objection, conjecture. 

She has no idea why anything would burn 

anything. 

MS. RYAN: She has ten years of 

experience inspecting sites. 

MR. OSMAN: No. You asked her 

what would be the purpose of someone doing 

it. 

MS. RYAN: Why would someone 

burn metal? 

MR. OSMAN: I'm saying it's 
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conjecture and I understand that in an 

administrative hearing hearsay is allowed 

and we have a relaxed standard, but I want 

to put my objection on the record because 

she's not been qualified as any, quote, 

type of an expert. So I'm going to 

object to it. 

Go ahead and answer. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Go ahead. 

Yes, ln your experience, go ahead and 

answer. 

BY THE WITNESS: 

A. In my experience, they are usually 

burning it to take off some kind of coating so 

that they can recycle it or detach it from something 

that is burnable so they can recycle it. 

BY MS. RYAN: 

Q. Recycle the metal? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Is there a fence around this 

property? 

A. No. 

MS. RYAN: That's all I have. 

MR. OSMAN: I have just a few 
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1 follow-ups. 

2 R E C R 0 S S - E X A M I N A T I 0 N 

3 by Mr. Osman 

4 Q. What evidence, if any, do you have 

5 that Mr. Reichert was burning anything to, quote, 

6 recycle metal? 

7 A. None. 

8 Q. Okay. Now, I want to make sure I 

9 have the timing down. In October of 2015, when 

10 you initially went out there --

11 A. Uh-huh. 

12 Q. Is that yes? 

13 A. Yes. I'm sorry. Yes. 

14 Q. That's okay. 

15 When you initially went out 

16 there, you said there was not a tenant in Unit B; 

17 is that correct? 

18 A. I don't believe there was a tenant. 

19 I did not notice a sign or notice that the building 

20 was divided into two halves. 

21 Q. Okay. And the sign that was there 

22 was Airgas; is that correct? 

23 A. 

24 

Yes. They have a big sign. 

MR. OSMAN: Okay. Thank you. 
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MS. RYAN: I would like to move 

Exhibit 1 into evidence. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Exhibit 1 

is the inspection - the open dump inspection 

checklist dated November 4, 2015. It's 

admitted into evidence. 

MR. OSMAN: Now, let me -- let me 

respond to that before you do that. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Okay. 

MR. OSMAN: I don't mind and I 

don't object to it being admitted into 

evidence for being an inspection, but I 

do object to it being admitted into 

evidence for being the inspection. 

I do object to it being 

admitted into evidence for the proof of 

anything that's in her narrative that's 

based upon hearsay, that's based upon 

alleged statements of which we have never 

seen, which is not 1n this hearing. 

And so while I don't object 

to its admission for whatever value for 

the Pollution Control Board, I do object 

to it and they rule upon whether or not 
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the contents o f it and the statements 

that have been -- that Ms . Stevenson has 

put in there are based upon not on l y 

hearsay, but in several cases double 

hearsay. 

So that's my objection 

for the Pollution Control Board. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Okay. 

Well, I'm admitting Exhibit 1 into evidence 

and will let the Po llutio n Control Board 

make any decisions regarding your ob ject i on . 

(Agency Exhibit No. 1 was 

admitted i nto evidence. ) 

MR . OSMAN : Tha nk you. Could I 

have two or three minutes? My mouth is 

r eally dry and I need t o get some water . 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Yes . We 

can go off the record for a minu t e. 

MR. OSMAN: Okay . Thank you. 

I ' m going to have Mr. Reichert now and 

t h e n we ' ll b e done . 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Did you 

h ave a n y fo llow- up? 

MS . RYAN: No . I ' m good . 
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HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Okay. 

(Whereupon, after a short 

break was had, the following 

proceedings were held 

accordingly . ) 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Okay. Let's 

go back on the record. 

Ms. Ryan, do you have anything 

further you would like to present ? 

MS . RYAN: I do not. Thank you. 

(The Agency rests its 

case-in-chief.) 

HEARING OFFI CER WEBB: All right. 

Mr. Osman , you may cal l your 

witness. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Would 

the court reporter please swear in 

Mr . Reichert? 

THE COURT REPORTER: Rais e your 

right hand . 

Do y ou swea r the tes t i mony 

you are about to give i s the truth , t he 

whole truth and nothing b ut the truth , so 

h e lp y ou Go d? 
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1 MR. REICHERT: Yes. 

2 (Witness sworn.) 

3 WHEREUPON: 

4 J A M E S R E I C H E R T 

5 called as a witness herein, having been first duly 

6 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows: 

7 D I R E C T E X A M I N A T I 0 N 

8 by Mr. Osman 

9 Q. State your full name for the record 

10 and spell your last name? 

11 A. James Reichert, R-E-I-C-H-E-R-T. 

12 Q. Do you have a middle initial, 

13 Mr. Reichert? 

14 A. R. 

15 Q. Okay. You've heard the testimony 

16 in regard to the ownership of the property that's 

17 owned by James Reichert Limited Family Partnership, 

18 have you not, on Cornell Street? 

19 A. That's correct. 

20 Q. And is it correct that that 

21 partnership owns that property? 

22 A. That's correct. 

23 Q. And are you a representative of that 

24 partnership? 
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1 A. Yes. 

2 Q. And do you manage the properties? 

3 A. Yes. 

4 Q. Okay. Now, Mr. Reichert, tell me 

5 if you can remember on May 15th of 2015, who the 

6 tenants were on that property? 

7 A. Airgas and a satellite company. 

8 Q. Okay. Do you remember is there two 

9 units there? 

10 A. That's right. 

11 Q. Okay. And do you remember the name 

12 of the satellite company? 

13 A. No , I don't. 

14 Q. Okay. Now, as manager of the 

15 property, what are your duties and what do you do? 

16 A. Negotiate the lease , collect the 

17 r e nt, and l eave them alon e so that they can enjoy 

18 the p eace of the space they occupy . 

19 Q. Okay. And do you remember receiving 

20 any kind of a notice or doc umentation in or about 

21 October of 20 1 5 , regarding a l l eged EPA -- IEPA 

22 violations? 

23 A. 

2 4 Q. 

No. 

Okay . Wha t do you f i rst reme mbe r 
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1 rece i v ing? 

2 A. The document t ha t says tha t I allowed 

3 this trash to be b urnt. 

4 Q. I'm going to show you 

5 MR. OSMAN: I'll have t o 

6 make you a copy of that. 

7 MS. RYAN: That's fin e . 

8 (Document marked as Respondent's 

9 Exhibit No. 1 f or i dentification , 

10 6/8/16 .) 

11 BY MR. OSMAN: 

1 2 Q. I' m going to show you what I'm going 

13 t o mark as Respo ndent 1 and as k if you could l ook 

14 at t ha t and tel l me if you recognize i t . 

1 5 (Document tendered 

16 to the witness .) 

17 BY THE WITNESS : 

18 A. Yeah . This was the f i rst not i ce 

19 from this department of these al l eged vio l ations 

2 0 and/or actions. 

21 BY MR. OSMAN : 

22 Q. All right. And after you received 

23 that , what did you do? 

24 A. I calle d Ms . Stev enson up . 
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1 Q. At the Marion office? 

2 A. Yes. 

3 Q. Did you talk to her? 

4 A. Yes. 

5 Q. And what did you tell her? 

6 A. I advised her I received her letter 

7 of allegations. 

8 Q. Okay. What did she say? 

9 A. Oh, not much. She was abrupt. 

10 Q. Okay. 

11 A. I asked her what she -- what I 

12 should do to correct the action. She said, 

13 "Clean it up." 

14 Q. All right. Was that the extent of 

15 the conversation? 

16 A. That was the extent of it. 

17 Q. Okay. Did she ask you anything in 

18 regards to the management of the property? 

19 A. Nothing. 

20 Q. Okay. Did she talk to you about it 

21 or indicate that she had statements from anybody 

22 that you had caused that -- caused the alleged 

23 violation? 

24 A. Nothing whatsoever. It was virtually 
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1 like a Hitler response. 

2 Q. Okay. Now, Mr. Reichert, who at 

3 the time in November who was in leasing the 

4 units? 

5 A. Airgas and I assume the satellite 

6 company. 

7 Q. And how long has Airgas leased the 

8 property? 

9 A. Close to 20 years. 

10 Q. Okay. And has the same manager 

11 been there that you've dealt with on that lease 

12 the entire time? 

13 A. The manager of Airgas? 

14 Q. Yes. 

15 A. No. 

16 Q. Okay. Do you know the name of the 

17 manager of Airgas in November? 

18 A. No. 

19 Q. Okay. Well, did you have any kind 

20 of disagreement with that particular manager in 

21 the November period? 

22 A. Well, not in November, but prior 

23 to November. 

24 Q. Okay. When would it have been? 

L.A. Court Reporters, LLC 
312-419-9292 

Electronically signed by Lori Asauskas (201-002-602-9536) d89ded23-ec84-4c8c-8703-6640b04c0bab 



(_ 

June 8, 2016 

Page 52 

1 A. About three or four months prior to 

2 November. 

3 Q. What was that disagreement? 

4 A. It was as Stevenson was mentioning, 

5 there is a lean-to on the back of the building 

6 that's occupied by Airgas, if you know what a 

7 lean-to is, you understand how it's c onformed 

8 and how it's designed, this manager was wanting 

9 to know how we could prevent rainwater from 

10 coming in on the floor of the lean-to . 

11 Q. Okay . 

1 2 A. And at that time I knew t h is 

1 3 individual and I won't get along. 

14 Q. We ll, d i d you -- d i d you h ave s harp 

15 words? 

1 6 A. No . I called her manag e r and told 

1 7 her I was going t o re fu se to comme nt wi th thi s 

18 ma n a g e r o n -s i te . 

1 9 Q. So you calle d he r mana ge r? 

2 0 A . Yeah . 

2 1 Q. Had you b een de a ling with h i m or he r 

2 2 befo r e? 

23 A. We ll, I negot iated the l ease with 

2 4 him and h ad d eal t with him throughou t the l ease 
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1 period for 18, 20 years and never had a problem. 

2 Q. Okay. All right. Now, you heard 

3 the testimony of Ms. Stevenson relating to an 

4 alleged conversation where you called the manager 

5 of Airgas and told her that you were going to be 

6 burning some pallets. Do you remember that? 

7 A. Yes. 

8 Q. Did that happen? 

9 A. Absolutely not. 

10 Q. Okay. And did you ever see any 

11 pallets on the property from May of 2015 until 

12 November 2015? 

13 A. No. 

14 Q. Okay. Did you in any of your 

15 business, did you deliver or take to that property 

16 any pallets? 

17 A. No. 

18 Q. Did you take anything else to that 

19 property to burn? 

20 A. No. 

21 Q. Okay. Were you aware prior to 

22 receiving the notification from IEPA that there 

23 was even a trash pile that had been burned? 

24 A. That's correct. 
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1 Q. Well, answer the question, 

2 Mr. Reichert. Were you aware that there was a 

3 trash pile there that had been burned? 

4 A. No. 

5 Q. Okay. Mr. Reichert, how many 

6 properties do you operate and own, you and your 

7 family? 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

A. Quite a few. 

Q. Well, give us an approximate number. 

A. Somewhere there about 100. 

MR. OSMAN: Okay. All right. 

No further questions. 

I will be wanting to admit 

Respondent's Exhibit 1 and this will be 

Respondent's Exhibit 2. 

(Document marked as Respondent's 

Exhibit No. 2 for identification, 

6/8/16.) 

MR. OSMAN: I will have to get 

copies of the two. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Well, I 

think these are things that the Pollution 

Control Board already has. What is this? 

Is this the complaint? 
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MS. RYAN: Ac t ually, the 

distinction between Exhibit -- whatever 

you're holding there and the administrative 

citation that was filed with the Board, 

there's a pink sheet of paper on t h e 

back of there that is not included in 

what is sent to the Bo a r d. So that is 

an additi ona l piece of i n forma tion. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Okay. 

MS. RYAN: But the rest o f it 

is the citation that was fi led with t h e 

Board. 

HEARING OFFI CER WEBB: Okay. 

Al l right. We ll, I can --

MR. OSMAN: Well, I'd li ke t o 

admit it. I f the Board t hinks it' s a 

d up licate , they can make t h at determinat i on . 

HEARING OFFI CER WEBB : Do h ave 

any obj ection ? 

MS . RYAN: I have n o objecti on 

to i t . I was just indicating that the 

l ast page i s different. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB : 

call it Exhibit 2 . 
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MR. OSMAN: All ri ght. And I'll 

call this Exhibit 3. 

(Document marked as Respondent's 

Exhibit No. 3 for identif i cation, 

6/8 / 16.) 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: This is 

a statute. I mean, we can take judicial 

not i ce . 

MR. OSMAN: Please include it 

and put it i n there. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: All right. 

MR. OSMAN: I don't like having 

hearing officers havi ng to look anything 

up. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Okay . 

Well , this would be the Board. 

MR . OSMAN: We l l, I don ' t want 

t hem to have to l ook it up . 

HEARING OFF I CER WEBB: All right. 

So Exhibit 2 is the -- what s h ou l d we cal l 

this? It ' s the compl a int with a n attached 

n o t i ce on the back , informat i onal not i ce . 

And Exhibit 3 i s a copy of --

2 4 MR. OSMAN : 415 ILCS 

L ---- - - --
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1 HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Subsection 

2 (p) of the Act. 

3 MR. OSMAN: Right. 

4 HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Okay. Did 

5 you have anymore questions for your witness? 

6 (Respondent's Exhibit Nos. 1 

7 through 3 were admitted into 

8 evidence.) 

9 MR. OSMAN: No, your Honor. 

10 HEARING OFFICER WEBB: Okay. 

11 Ms. Ryan, do you have any questions? 

12 C R 0 S S - E X A M I N A T I 0 N 

13 by Ms. Ryan 

14 Q. The lean-to that's up against 

15 the actual metal building, it's leaning on the 

16 building, it's not propped up against something 

17 else? I'm just trying to understand. 

18 A. It's not propped up against anything. 

19 Q. Okay. It's leaning on something if 

20 it's a lean-to. 

21 A. No. It's not leaning on anything. 

22 It is a lean-to. 

23 Q. 

24 building? 

Okay. So it's separate from the 
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A. By about three inc he s , yes . 

Q. Okay . Thank you. You said you 

don't know when t h e satellite company left the 

property? 

A. No t for sure. I c ould find out. 

MS. RYAN: Tha t 's all. 

HEARING OFFI CER WEBB: Anything ? 

Any fo llow-up ? 

MR. OSMAN: No . 

HEARING OFFI CER WEBB: Mr. Osma n, 

do you h ave anything further you wou ld like 

t o present t oday? 

MR. OSMAN: No , I do not . 

HEARING OFFI CER WEBB : Let ' s go off 

the r ecor d f o r a moment t o discuss a briefing 

s c hedule . 

(Whe r e upon , a d i scuss ion 

was h a d off t he record .) 

HEARI NG OFFICER WEBB: The 

t ran script is due b y June 15th a nd will 

b e posted o n t h e Boar d ' s webs i te . Th e 

p ublic c omment deadline i s Jun e 22 nd . 

An y publ i c comme n t must be fil e d i n 

a ccordan ce wi t h Se ction 1 01 . 62 8 of t h e 

L. A. Cou r t Repo r te r s , LLC 
31 2- 41 9- 9292 

Electronically signed by Lori Asauskas (201 -002-602-9536) d89ded23-ec84-4c8c-8703-6640b04c0bab 



L 

June 8, 2016 

Page 59 

Board's procedural rules. 

The Agency's brief is due 

by July 6th and the Respondent's brief 

is due by August 3rd. 

Ms. Ryan, would you like 

to make any closing argument? 

MS. RYAN : No, thank you . I'll 

reserve that fo r my brief. 

HEARING OFFICER WEBB : Mr. Osman, 

would you like to make any closing argument? 

MR. OSMAN: No. I'll put it in 

the brief. 

HEARING OFFI CER WEBB: Okay . At 

this t i me I will con c lude the proceedings. 

We stand adjourned and I thank you all for 

coming . 

MR. OSMAN: Tha nk you. 

(Whereupon , no furthe r 

proceedings were had in 

t h e above- e ntit led cau se .) 
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STATE OF ILLINOIS 

ss. 

COUNTY OF C 0 0 K 

I, LORI ANN ASAUSKAS, CSR, RPR, 

do hereby state that I am a court reporter doing 

business in the City of Chi cago , Coun ty of Cook , 

and State of Illinois; that I reported by means 

of machine shorthand the proceedings held in the 

foregoing cause , and that the foregoing is a true 

and correct transcript of my shorthand notes so 

taken as aforesaid. --

Lori Ann Asauskas , CSR, RPR. 

Notary Public, Cook County , Illinois 

L.A. Court Reporte rs, LLC 
312-419- 9292 

Electronically signed by Lori Asauskas (201 -002-602-9536) d89ded23-ec84-4c8c-8703-6640b04c0bab 
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